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Health, Social Care and Sport Committee  
 
10th Meeting, 2024 (Session 6), Tuesday, 26 
March 
 
Subordinate legislation – Affirmative SSI 

 
1. This paper invites the Committee to consider the following affirmative 

instruments: 
 
• Alcohol (Minimum Pricing) (Scotland) Act 2012 (Continuation) Order 2024  

• Alcohol (Minimum Price per Unit) (Scotland) Amendment Order 2024  

Parliamentary procedure:  

2. The affirmative procedure means that an instrument cannot be made and come 
into force unless the Parliament has voted to approve it (rule 10.6.1 of standing 
orders). 
 

3. Affirmative instruments are first looked at by the DPLR Committee before being 
considered by the lead committee (usually the committee which examined the Bill 
for the Act that the SSI is made under or whose remit is most aligned). 

 
4. It is usual practice for the lead committee to take evidence from the relevant 

Scottish minister in advance of considering the instrument. The committee can 
ask the minister and any officials questions about the SSI.  
 

5. During its formal consideration, a member of the Scottish Government proposes, 
by motion, that the lead committee recommend that the instrument or draft 
instrument be approved. The committee has up to 90 minutes to debate the 
motion. 
 

6. The lead committee must report its recommendation to Parliament within 40 days 
of the SI being laid. If the committee agrees the SSI should be approved, the 
whole of the Parliament then gets a chance to vote on it in the Chamber. If the 
lead committee decides the SSI should not be approved, the Parliamentary 
Bureau decides whether MSPs should vote on it in the Chamber. 

 

Clerks to the Committee 
26 March 2024 

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/sdsi/2024/9780111059371/contents
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/sdsi/2018/9780111038666
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Title of Instrument: Alcohol (Minimum Pricing) (Scotland) Act 2012 
(Continuation) Order 2024  

Laid Date:    19 February 2024 

Reporting deadline:  29 March 2024 

Type of instrument:  Affirmative  

Purpose 

7. The purpose of this Order is to continue the effect of minimum unit pricing 
provisions, which were inserted into the Licensing (Scotland) Act 2005 by the 
Alcohol (Minimum Pricing) (Scotland) Act 2012. In the absence of this Order, 
those provisions would expire.  

8. The policy note states that MUP has had a positive impact on tackling alcohol 
related harms in Scotland and should be continued as evidence suggests that if 
MUP was no longer in effect then alcohol consumption would increase, contrary 
to the policy aim of reducing alcohol-related harm. 

9. The policy note is included at Annexe A. 

Delegated Powers and Law Reform Committee consideration 

10. The Delegated Powers and Law Reform Committee considered the instrument at 
its meeting on 27 February 2024 and made no recommendations in relation to 
this instrument. 

For decision 

11. The Committee must decide whether or not to agree the motion, and then report 
to Parliament accordingly, by 29 March 2024. 
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Title of Instrument: Alcohol (Minimum Price per Unit) (Scotland) 
Amendment Order 2024 

Laid Date:    19 February 2024 

Reporting deadline:  29 March 2024 

Type of instrument:  Affirmative  

Purpose 

12. The instrument increases the minimum unit price, currently set at 50 pence per 
unit (ppu), to 65ppu.  

13. The policy note states that evidence has found MUP at 50ppu has had a positive 
impact on health outcomes in Scotland and that, in order to derive greater health 
benefits, the current level should be raised to 65ppu.  

14. The policy note is included at Annexe B. 

Delegated Powers and Law Reform Committee consideration 

15. The Delegated Powers and Law Reform Committee considered the instrument at 
its meeting on 27 February 2024 and made no recommendations in relation to 
this instrument. 

For decision 

16. The Committee must decide whether or not to agree the motion, and then report 
to Parliament accordingly, by 29 March 2024. 
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ANNEXE A 
POLICY NOTE 

 
THE ALCOHOL (MINIMUM PRICING) (CONTINUATION) (SCOTLAND) ORDER 

2024 
 

SSI 2024/XXX 
 
The above instrument was made in exercise of the powers conferred by section 2(2) 
of the Alcohol (Minimum Pricing) (Scotland) Act 20121.  The instrument is subject to 
affirmative procedure. 
 
The purpose of this Order is continue the effect of the minimum unit pricing 
provisions, which were inserted into the Licensing (Scotland) Act 2005 by the 
Alcohol (Minimum Pricing) (Scotland) Act 2012. In the absence of this Order, those 
provisions would expire and minimum unit pricing in Scotland would cease.  
 

 
Policy objectives  
 
Scale of the problem 
 
Alcohol-related harm continues to be one of the key public health challenges in 
Scotland. In 2021, there was enough alcohol sold in Scotland for every adult to drink 
18.1 units of alcohol a week. This is the equivalent to around 36 bottles of spirits, or 
around 90 bottles of wine, per adult each year. This is nearly 30% more than the 
lower-risk UK Chief Medical Officers’ guidelines of 14 units per week. Scotland has 
the highest alcohol-specific death rate in the UK, there were 1,276 alcohol-specific 
deaths in Scotland in 2022, and 35,187 alcohol-related hospital admissions in 
2021/22.  
 
 
Scotland’s Alcohol Strategy 
 
The Scottish Government’s minimum unit pricing  (MUP) policy aims  to reduce 
health harms caused by alcohol consumption by setting a floor price below which 
alcohol cannot be sold. In particular, it targets a reduction in consumption of alcohol 
that is considered cheap, relative to its strength. It aims to reduce both the 
consumption of alcohol at population level and, in particular, among those who drink 
at hazardous and harmful levels. In doing so, it aims to reduce alcohol-related health 
harms among hazardous and harmful drinkers and contribute to reducing harm at a 
whole population level. 
 
People who drink at hazardous and harmful levels in lower socio-economic groups 
suffer greater harms than those who drink at these levels in higher socio-economic 

 
1 Alcohol (Minimum Pricing) (Scotland) Act 2012 (legislation.gov.uk)  

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2012/4/contents
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groups due to the impact of multiple drivers of health inequality. MUP is also 
intended to address alcohol-related health inequalities by reducing consumption and 
therefore harm among hazardous and harmful drinkers as a whole, having a positive 
effect on health inequalities given the greater harms people in lower socio-economic 
groups experience in relation to alcohol.   
 
MUP is one of a range of population and individual level interventions set out in the 
Scottish Government Alcohol Framework2 that together are intended to improve the 
prevention and treatment of alcohol-related harm in Scotland.  There is a strong 
focus on reducing health inequalities and protecting children and young people from 
alcohol-related harm.  As well as evaluating and reviewing MUP, other actions 
include consideration of appropriate next steps for alcohol marketing restrictions 
following the previous public consultation3; promoting the revised UK CMOs’ lower-
risk drinking guidelines; reviewing the Alcohol Brief Interventions programme to 
ensure it is as impactful as possible; continuing to prevent and reduce the harm 
caused by alcohol consumption in pregnancy through increased awareness of the 
risks, increased awareness of, and improved diagnosis and support for, Fetal 
Alcohol Spectrum Disorder.   
 
On support and treatment, in 2023/24, the Scottish Government made £112.9 million 
available to Alcohol and Drugs Partnerships to support local and national treatment 
initiatives. The Scottish Government has been engaged in a UK-wide group on 
reviewing and updating clinical guidance for alcohol treatment, which has been 
consulted on4.  The Scottish Government is also exploring the evidence in relation to 
the Managed Alcohol Programme. 
 
The Scottish Government introduced minimum unit pricing (MUP) on 1 May 2018, 
setting  minimum price that a unit of alcohol can be sold for in Scotland at 50 pence 
per unit (ppu). The Alcohol (Minimum Pricing) Scotland) Act 2012 (“the 2012 Act”) 
contains a sunset clause, which provides that minimum unit pricing provisions will 
expire 6 years after they are commenced unless an Order is made to continue their 
effect.  
 
Why continue minimum pricing? 
 
Scotland was the first country in the world to introduce MUP. While there had been 
extensive work carried out to predict the likely impact of MUP on consumers and the 
market before it was introduced, at the time of introduction it was acknowledged to 
be a novel policy, and therefore the evidence base was limited.  
 
 MUP has been extensively evaluated by Public Health Scotland (PHS) who led a 
wide-ranging, comprehensive, review of the policy5.  The evaluation comprised a 

 
2 Alcohol Framework 2018 - gov.scot (www.gov.scot)  
3 Alcohol advertising and promotion - Scottish Government consultations - Citizen Space  
4 UK clinical guidelines for alcohol treatment - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk)  
5 Evaluating the impact of minimum unit pricing for alcohol in Scotland: A synthesis of the evidence - 
Publications - Public Health Scotland  

https://www.gov.scot/publications/alcohol-framework-2018-preventing-harm-next-steps-changing-relationship-alcohol/
https://consult.gov.scot/alcohol-policy/alcohol-advertising-and-promotion/
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/uk-clinical-guidelines-for-alcohol-treatment#:%7E:text=Consultation%20description,treating%20people%20with%20alcohol%20problems.
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
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portfolio of quantitative and qualitative studies across a number of areas including 
price and product range; alcohol sales and consumption; alcohol-related harm; and 
economic impact on the alcoholic drinks industry. Their final report found: 
 

“Overall, the evidence supports that MUP has had a positive impact on health 
outcomes, namely a reduction in alcohol-attributable deaths and hospital 
admissions, particularly in men and those living in the most deprived areas, 
and therefore contributes to addressing alcohol-related health inequalities. 
There was no clear evidence of substantial negative impacts on the alcoholic 
drinks industry, or of social harms at the population level.”  

 
 
The 2012 Act placed a duty on Scottish Ministers to lay a report on the operation and 
effect of the minimum unit pricing provisions6. The information in the report was 
drawn from the evaluation of the policy led by Public Health Scotland and from the 
findings of a call for evidence which included Ministerial roundtable events, and 
engagement with relevant stakeholders and expert groups including public health 
and business sectors.  Scottish Ministers  considered all the information presented in 
that report and conclude that there is sufficient evidence that Minimum Unit Pricing 
has achieved its policy aim. 
 
Modelling by Sheffield University suggests that, should the minimum unit price 
reduce or no longer be in effect, alcohol consumption would increase.  Increased 
alcohol consumption would be expected to result in increased health harms and 
costs to the NHS. As this is not consistent with the policy aim of reducing alcohol-
related harm, the Scottish Ministers are seeking to continue MUP, which has proven 
to be a key intervention to tackle alcohol harms in Scotland.  
 
Alcohol duty is sometimes raised as an alternative measure to MUP to reduce 
alcohol harms.  They are complementary but work in different ways.  Whilst an 
increase in duty rates would make alcohol less affordable, the whole alcoholic drinks 
market is affected i.e. high price products as well as cheaper ones. MUP is better 
able to target those drinks that are mainly drunk by hazardous and harmful drinkers. 
The greater health benefit in reducing alcohol harms comes from MUP as it is more 
targeted at those that drink the most alcohol in the most deprived groups who suffer 
greater harms than those in less deprived groups, thereby reducing inequalities. 
 
EU Alignment Consideration 
 
This instrument is not relevant to the Scottish Government’s policy to maintain 
alignment with the EU. 
 
Consultation 
 

 
6 Alcohol (Minimum Pricing) (Scotland) Act 2012 - operation and effect 2018 to 2023: report - gov.scot 
(www.gov.scot)  

https://www.gov.scot/publications/alcohol-minimum-pricing-scotland-act-2012-report-operation-effect-minimum-pricing-provisions-2018-2023/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/alcohol-minimum-pricing-scotland-act-2012-report-operation-effect-minimum-pricing-provisions-2018-2023/
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Throughout 2022 and 2023 the Scottish Government undertook significant 
engagement with industry and public health stakeholders on MUP including 
roundtables in summer 2022 and 2023.  This informed the contents of the full public 
consultation published on 20 September 2023 concluding on 22 November 2023.  
The number of responses received from individuals was 432 representing 79% of the 
total number received (545). The number of responses received from organisations 
was 113, representing 21% of the total number received. 
 
All public health sector organisations, international organisations, non-health third 
sector organisations, academic bodies and local government bodies responding to 
the consultation agreed MUP should continue. A clear majority of most other sectors 
were also supportive, with only a small number of organisations opposed. However, 
83% of alcohol industry representative bodies and 60% of producers were opposed 
to continuing the policy. 
 
One third of respondents (32%) agreed with the proposed minimum unit price of 65 
pence. Two thirds (66%) disagreed and 2 per cent did not answer. . Individuals and 
organisations held almost exactly opposing views. While 79% of individuals 
disagreed and 19% agreed, among organisations 79% agreed and 17% disagreed. 
 
It should be noted that whilst around 2/3 of respondents to the public consultation 
disagreed with continuing MUP, those respondents may not be a representative 
group, as consultation respondents are self-selecting and not demographically 
representative of the Scottish population. Accordingly those results are not 
necessarily representative of wider public opinion.  Scottish Government published 
public attitudes research in September 2023, the findings of which were weighted to 
ensure an appropriate demographic spread, found that overall people were more 
likely to be in favour of MUP (43 per cent) than against it (38%).  Almost a fifth of 
respondents (18% ) were neutral and a small number did not know (1%).  This aligns 
with previous SSAS findings from 2013-2019. 
 
PHS’ analysis of the Scottish Social Attitudes Survey (SSAS) 2013-2019 suggested 
that support for MUP increased slightly over that time frame, with more people in 
favour (49.8% ) than against (27.6%). 
 
Impact Assessments 
 
Consideration was given to the range of impact assessments available.  After 
completing screening, it was concluded that the Strategic Environmental 
Assessment (SEA) and the Data Protection impact assessment (DPIA) were not 
required.  There is no impact on sustainable development or data protection.  Full 
assessments have, therefore, not been completed. 
 
An Equalities impact assessment7 (EQIA) has been carried out and found there is 
currently no evidence to suggest that the continuation of MUP would have a direct 

 
7 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213872  

https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213872
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differential impact on any of the protected characteristics under the Equality Act 
2010. It is expected that the policy will continue to have a positive impact across the 
Scottish population by reducing alcohol consumption amongst those who drink to 
hazardous and/or harmful levels and, in turn, reducing health harms. The increase in 
price is expected to lead to increased positive effects of the policy than at the current 
price of 50ppu, i.e. older age groups and men, who consume higher than average 
amounts of alcohol, are likely to experience increased positive effects than groups 
who tend to consume less alcohol.   There is no impact of the policy on equal 
opportunities. 
 
As alcohol is an age-restricted product and children and young people should not be 
able to purchase it legally, children and young people were not the intended group 
for MUP to impact.  However, a Child Rights and Wellbeing Impact Assessment 
(CRWIA)8 has been carried out on the continuation of MUP. The PHS evaluation9 
concluded that it is not possible to say whether children and young people in families 
affected by alcohol use were positively or negatively affected by MUP at 50ppu.  The 
policy will continue to be monitored and reviewed periodically in line with best 
practice. 
 
A Fairer Scotland Duty assessment10 was carried out.  The evaluation of the MUP 
policy at 50ppu found that MUP has reduced alcohol-attributable health harms and 
“has evidenced that MUP has acted to reduce deprivation-based inequalities in 
alcohol-attributable health harms.”11  At a minimum unit price of 50ppu, estimated 
reductions of deaths wholly attributable to alcohol consumption, compared to what 
would have happened in the absence of MUP, were greatest among the four most 
socio-economically deprived area-based deciles.  There is some qualitative evidence 
of negative health and social consequences at an individual level, particularly for 
those with alcohol dependence who are financially vulnerable. Those that are 
classed as dependent drinkers fall within the extreme end of the harmful drinking 
category. Given the clinical needs of this particular group of dependent drinkers, 
MUP alone was not intended as a key intervention to address the needs of this 
group. Those with alcohol dependence are a specific group and need timely and 
evidence-based treatment and wider support that addresses the root cause of their 
dependence. The Scottish Government is working in partnership with key 
stakeholders, including voices of lived experience, to review the treatment and 
support services available for those with problem alcohol use. 
 
An Island Communities Impact Assessment (ICIA)12 was carried out and concluded 
that MUP is not likely to have an effect on an island community which is significantly 
different from its effect on other communities (including other island communities). 

 
8 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213858  
9 Evaluating the impact of minimum unit pricing for alcohol in Scotland: A synthesis of the evidence - 
Publications - Public Health Scotland  
10 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213902  
11 Evaluating the impact of alcohol minimum unit pricing (MUP) on alcohol-attributable deaths and 
hospital admissions in Scotland (publichealthscotland.scot) 
12 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213896  

https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213858
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213902
https://publichealthscotland.scot/media/18509/evaluating-the-impact-of-alcohol-minimum-unit-pricing-mup-on-alcohol-attributable-deaths-and-hospital-admissions-in-scotland-english-march2023.pdf
https://publichealthscotland.scot/media/18509/evaluating-the-impact-of-alcohol-minimum-unit-pricing-mup-on-alcohol-attributable-deaths-and-hospital-admissions-in-scotland-english-march2023.pdf
https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213896
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In carrying out the range of impact assessments and in developing the policy, human 
rights have been considered throughout.   
 
Financial Effects 
 
A Final Business and Regulatory Impact Assessment (BRIA)13 has been carried out 
and published.   
 
The evaluation of MUP found there to be no consistent evidence of positive or 
negative  impacts on the alcoholic drinks industry as a whole from the introduction of 
MUP. Products which experienced the greatest price increase (such as cider, perry 
and own-brand spirits) generally experienced the greatest reduction in sales. Among 
retailers, an overall increase in the value of off-trade alcohol sales was seen, with 
increases in retail price found to have offset the decline in volume sales. While a 
reduction is producers’ revenues was observed, this was considered in qualitative 
interviews to be minor.  
The driver for the continuation of MUP is the protection and improvement of public 
health. It is likely that there will be an ongoing impact on the market for alcoholic 
drinks, with fewer alcoholic drinks sold in the off-trade, at increased prices 
(compared to if MUP were not continued). The impact is likely to be experienced 
differently by different product types and individual products.  
 
 
Scottish Government  
Directorate for Population Health 
February 2024 
 
 
  

 
13 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835219782  

https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835219782
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ANNEXE B 

POLICY NOTE 
 

THE ALCOHOL (MINIMUM PRICE PER UNIT) (SCOTLAND) AMENDMENT 
ORDER 2024 

 
SSI 2024/XXX 

 
The above instrument was made in exercise of the powers conferred by paragraphs 
6A(4)of schedule 3, and paragraphs 5A(4) of schedule 4, of the Licensing (Scotland) 
Act 200514. The instrument is subject to affirmative procedure.  
 
The purpose of this Order is to increase the minimum unit price, currently set at 50 
pence per unit (ppu), to 65ppu. 

 
Policy objectives 
 
Scale of the problem 
 
Alcohol-related harm continues to be one of the key public health challenges in 
Scotland. In 2021, there was enough alcohol sold in Scotland for every adult to drink 
18.1 units of alcohol a week. This is the equivalent to around 36 bottles of spirits, or 
around 90 bottles of wine, per adult each year. This is nearly 30% more than the 
lower-risk UK Chief Medical Officers’ guidelines of 14 units per week. Scotland has 
the highest alcohol-specific death rate in the UK, there were 1,276 alcohol-specific 
deaths in Scotland in 2022, and 35,187 alcohol-related hospital admissions in 
2021/22.  
 
The Scottish Government introduced minimum unit pricing (MUP) on 1 May 2018, 
which set the minimum price that a unit of alcohol can be sold for in Scotland at 50 
pence per unit (ppu). The minimum unit price has remained at 50ppu since 2018.  
 
Scotland’s Alcohol Strategy 
 
The Scottish Government’s minimum unit pricing policy aims to reduce health harms 
caused by alcohol consumption by setting a floor price below which alcohol cannot 
be sold. In particular, it targets a reduction in consumption of alcohol that is 
considered cheap, relative to its strength. It aims to reduce both the consumption of 
alcohol at population level and, in particular, among those who drink at hazardous 
and harmful levels. In doing so, it aims to reduce alcohol-related health harms 
among hazardous and harmful drinkers and contribute to reducing harm at a whole 
population level. 
 

 
14 Licensing (Scotland) Act 2005 (legislation.gov.uk)  

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2005/16/contents
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People who drink at hazardous and harmful levels in lower socio-economic groups 
suffer greater harms than those who drink at these levels in higher socio-economic 
groups due to the impact of multiple drivers of health inequality. MUP is also 
intended to address alcohol-related health inequalities by reducing consumption and 
therefore harm among hazardous and harmful drinkers as a whole, having a positive 
effect on health inequalities given the greater harms people in lower socio-economic 
groups experience in relation to alcohol.   
 
MUP is one of a range of population and individual level interventions set out in the 
Scottish Government Alcohol Framework15 that together are intended to improve the 
prevention and treatment of alcohol-related harm in Scotland.  There is a strong 
focus on reducing health inequalities and protecting children and young people from 
alcohol-related harm.  In addition to the concluded review of Minimum Unit Pricing 
that underpinned the decision this Order will give effect to, other actions include 
consideration of appropriate next steps for alcohol marketing restrictions following 
the previous public consultation16; promoting the revised UK CMOs’ lower-risk 
drinking guidelines; reviewing the Alcohol Brief Interventions programme to ensure it 
is as impactful as possible; continuing to prevent and reduce the harm caused by 
alcohol consumption in pregnancy through increased awareness of the risks, 
increased awareness of, and improved diagnosis and support for, Fetal Alcohol 
Spectrum Disorder.   
 
On support and treatment, in 2023/24, the Scottish Government made £112.9 million 
available to Alcohol and Drugs Partnerships to support local and national treatment 
initiatives. The Scottish Government has been engaged in a UK-wide group on 
reviewing and updating clinical guidance for alcohol treatment, which has been 
consulted on17.  The Scottish Government is also exploring the evidence in relation 
to the Managed Alcohol Programme. 
 
Why increase the minimum unit price to 65ppu? 
MUP has been extensively evaluated by Public Health Scotland (PHS) who led a 
wide-ranging, comprehensive, review of MUP18.  The evaluation comprised a 
portfolio of quantitative and qualitative studies across a number of areas including 
price and product range; alcohol sales and consumption; alcohol-related harm; and 
economic impact on the alcoholic drinks industry. Their final report found: 
 

“Overall, the evidence supports that MUP has had a positive impact on health 
outcomes, namely a reduction in alcohol-attributable deaths and hospital 
admissions, particularly in men and those living in the most deprived areas, 
and therefore contributes to addressing alcohol-related health inequalities. 
There was no clear evidence of substantial negative impacts on the alcoholic 
drinks industry, or of social harms at the population level.”  

 
15 Alcohol Framework 2018 - gov.scot (www.gov.scot)  
16 Alcohol advertising and promotion - Scottish Government consultations - Citizen Space  
17 UK clinical guidelines for alcohol treatment - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk)  
18 Evaluating the impact of minimum unit pricing for alcohol in Scotland: A synthesis of the evidence - 
Publications - Public Health Scotland  

https://www.gov.scot/publications/alcohol-framework-2018-preventing-harm-next-steps-changing-relationship-alcohol/
https://consult.gov.scot/alcohol-policy/alcohol-advertising-and-promotion/
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/uk-clinical-guidelines-for-alcohol-treatment#:%7E:text=Consultation%20description,treating%20people%20with%20alcohol%20problems.
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
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The evaluation has shown that MUP at 50ppu has been effective in reducing alcohol-
related harms. However, as time passes, its effectiveness is likely to decrease as the 
cash price level is eroded by inflation in real terms. The PHS evaluation final report 
referred to this as a consideration for policy-makers, highlighting, “the evaluation of 
MUP was conducted at 50ppu and, if MUP continues, it is likely benefits realised will 
only be maintained at similar levels if the value of MUP is maintained relative to the 
prices of other products”. The report also mentions that increasing the level of MUP 
would potentially increase the positive impact on consumption and harms, although 
any negative or harmful impacts might also increase. 
 
The Scottish Government commissioned the University of Sheffield to model the 
impacts on consumption and associated health harms, along with industry revenues 
and tax receipts, of various MUP level scenarios relative to the impacts of 50ppu in 
2019 shortly after minimum unit pricing was first introduced.19  Using a widely 
recognised inflationary factor (Consumer Price Index with Housing Costs (CPIH)), 
50ppu in 2019 prices is broadly the equivalent of 60ppu in 2023. All the MUP level 
scenarios from the modelling were also uprated into 2023 prices to allow 
consideration of the impacts in the context of current prices. In addition to this, the 
following factors and evidence were taken into account in setting the preferred price: 
 

• Affordability of alcohol 
• Alcohol prices including price distribution 
• Cost crisis 
• Impact of Covid-19 restrictions on alcohol consumption and harms 
• Covid recovery 

 
Public Health Scotland’s “Scottish Burden of Disease” publication sets out that the 
disease burden in Scotland is forecast to increase by 21% over the next 20 years.  
Much of this increase is expected be caused by non-communicable diseases, those 
that are generally more likely to be wholly or partly attributable to factors such as 
consumption of health harming products (tobacco, alcohol, illicit drugs), physical 
inactivity, obesity and diet. 
 
Given the positive impact which evidence found for MUP at 50ppu, and taking into 
account the factors listed above, the Scottish Ministers decided the preferred price 
should seek to derive greater health benefits than the current level of 50ppu and 
consider 65ppu is estimated to achieve this.  The minimum unit price is, therefore, to 
be increased to 65ppu as this is considered to strike an appropriate balance of 
achieving increased health benefits while minimising unnecessary interference in the 
market. 
 
EU Alignment Consideration 
 

 
19 https://sarg-sheffield.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/sarg-scottish-mup-report-2023.pdf  

https://sarg-sheffield.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/sarg-scottish-mup-report-2023.pdf
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This instrument is not relevant to the Scottish Government’s policy to maintain 
alignment with the EU. 
 
Consultation 
 
Throughout 2022 and 2023 the Scottish Government undertook significant 
engagement with industry and public health stakeholders on MUP including 
roundtables in summer 2022 and 2023.  This informed the contents of the full public 
consultation published on 20 September 2023 concluding on 22 November 2023.  
The number of responses received from individuals was 432, representing 79% of 
the total number received (545). The number of responses received from 
organisations was 113, representing 21% of the total number received. 
 
All public health sector organisations, international organisations, non-health third 
sector organisations, academic bodies and local government bodies responding to 
the consultation agreed MUP should continue. A clear majority of most other sectors 
were also supportive, with only a small number of organisations opposed. However, 
83 per cent of alcohol industry representative bodies and 60 per cent of producers 
were opposed to continuing the policy. 
 
One third of respondents (32%) agreed with the proposed minimum unit price of 65 
pence. Two thirds (66%) disagreed and 2 per cent did not answer. Individuals and 
organisations held almost exactly opposing views. While 79% of individuals 
disagreed and 19%  agreed, among organisations 79%  agreed and 17% disagreed. 
 
Impact Assessments 
 
Consideration was given to the range of impact assessments available.  After 
completing screening, it was concluded that the Strategic Environmental 
Assessment (SEA), and the Data Protection impact assessment (DPIA) were not 
required.  There is no impact on sustainable development or data protection.  Full 
assessments have, therefore, not been completed. 
 
An Equalities impact assessment (EQIA)20 has been carried out and found there is 
currently no evidence to suggest that an increase in minimum price to 65ppu would 
have a direct differential impact on any of the protected characteristics under the 
Equality Act 2010. It is expected that the policy will continue to have a positive 
impact across the Scottish population by reducing alcohol consumption amongst 
those who drink to hazardous and/or harmful levels and, in turn, reducing health 
harms. The increase in price is expected to lead to increased positive effects of the 
policy than at the current price of 50ppu, i.e. older age groups and men, who 
consume higher than average amounts of alcohol, are likely to experience increased 
positive effects than groups who tend to consume less alcohol.  There is no impact 
of the policy on equal opportunities. 
 

 
20 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213872 

https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213872
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As alcohol is an age-restricted product and children and young people should not be 
able to purchase it legally, children and young people were not the intended group 
for MUP to impact.  However, a Child Rights and Wellbeing Impact Assessment 
(CRWIA)21 has been carried out for the increased minimum price of 65ppu.  The 
PHS evaluation22 concluded that it is not possible to say whether children and young 
people in families affected by alcohol use were positively or negatively affected at a 
MUP of 50ppu.  We consider the impact of 65ppu on children and young people is 
unlikely to be significantly negative.  The policy will continue to be monitored and 
reviewed periodically in line with best practice. 
 
A Fairer Scotland Duty assessment23 was carried out.  The evaluation of the MUP 
policy at 50ppu found that MUP has reduced alcohol-attributable health harms and 
“has evidenced that MUP has acted to reduce deprivation-based inequalities in 
alcohol-attributable health harms.”24  At a MUP of 50ppu, estimated reductions of 
deaths wholly attributable to alcohol consumption, compared to what would have 
happened in the absence of MUP, were greatest among the four most socio-
economically deprived area-based deciles. 
 
There is some qualitative evidence of negative health and social consequences at an 
individual level, particularly for those with alcohol dependence who are financially 
vulnerable. Those that are classed as dependent drinkers fall within the extreme end 
of the harmful drinking category. Given the clinical needs of this particular group of 
dependent drinkers, MUP alone was not intended as a key intervention to address 
the needs of this group. Those with alcohol dependence are a specific group and 
need timely and evidence-based treatment and wider support that addresses the 
root cause of their dependence. The Scottish Government is working in partnership 
with key stakeholders, including voices of lived experience, to review the treatment 
and support services available for those with problem alcohol use.  It is considered 
that there would be a similar impact at the increased price of 65ppu.  The policy will 
continue to be monitored and reviewed periodically in line with best practice. 
 
An Island Communities Impact Assessment (ICIA)25 was carried out and concluded 
that our MUP policy is not likely to have an effect on an island community which is 
significantly different from its effect on other communities (including other island 
communities). 
 
In carrying out the range of impact assessments and in developing the policy, human 
rights have been considered throughout.   
 
Financial Effects 

 
21 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213858  
22 Evaluating the impact of minimum unit pricing for alcohol in Scotland: A synthesis of the evidence - 
Publications - Public Health Scotland  
23 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213902  
24 Evaluating the impact of alcohol minimum unit pricing (MUP) on alcohol-attributable deaths and 
hospital admissions in Scotland (publichealthscotland.scot) 
25 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213896  

https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213858
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213902
https://publichealthscotland.scot/media/18509/evaluating-the-impact-of-alcohol-minimum-unit-pricing-mup-on-alcohol-attributable-deaths-and-hospital-admissions-in-scotland-english-march2023.pdf
https://publichealthscotland.scot/media/18509/evaluating-the-impact-of-alcohol-minimum-unit-pricing-mup-on-alcohol-attributable-deaths-and-hospital-admissions-in-scotland-english-march2023.pdf
https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835213896
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A Business and Regulatory Impact Assessment (BRIA)26 has been completed .  The 
key sources of evidence to estimate the impact of MUP at an increased price of 
65ppu are: the Public Health Scotland evaluation of the policy for the period following 
its introduction at 50ppu in 201827; the Scottish Ministers’ report on the operation and 
effect of MUP at 50ppu28; and the updated modelling from the University of Sheffield 
which modelled the potential impact of amending the price level of MUP29. The driver 
for the continuation of MUP at an increased price remains the protection and 
improvement of public health. 
 
The evaluation of MUP found there to be no strong evidence of adverse impact to 
the alcoholic drinks industry as a whole from the introduction of the policy.  The 
evaluation found that the impacts of the policy at 50ppu were not felt uniformly 
across the industry. Products which experienced the greatest price increase (such as 
cider, perry and own-brand spirits) generally experienced the greatest reduction in 
sales. Among retailers, an overall increase in the value of off-trade alcohol sales was 
seen, with increases in retail price found to have offset the decline in volume sales. 
While a reduction is producers’ revenues was observed, this was considered in 
qualitative interviews to be minor.   
 
Sheffield University modelling considered the potential effects of a range of minimum 
unit prices both in terms of retailer revenues, but also on expected public health 
benefits. Additional analysis in the BRIA considered the latest price distribution in the 
off-trade and potential market impacts in terms of the share of alcohol sold below 
different unit price points. Ministers have given this modelling work due consideration 
as part of arriving at a decision and believe that 65ppu strikes the appropriate 
balance between achieving their public health aims and minimising market 
interference and business impacts. It is expected that those products which 
experience the greatest increase in price will experience the greatest reduction in 
sales – as the PHS evaluation suggests was the case when MUP was set at 50ppu. 
Certain product categories and individual products may be significantly impacted by 
the price increase (including some which were not significantly impacted at a 
minimum price of 50ppu), while others are unlikely to experience much, if any, 
impact. This is an inevitable consequence of a policy which targets cheap alcohol 
with the aim of reducing consumption. 
 
With MUP being a price based policy, the scale of these analytical challenges has 
been amplified by the pace of inflation over the previous two years during the cost of 
living crisis. The modelling underpinning a number of the impacts of MUP from the 
University of Sheffield has necessarily had to be interpreted and presented following 
adjustments for inflation. However, price changes across different goods and 

 
26 https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835219782  
27 Evaluating the impact of minimum unit pricing for alcohol in Scotland: A synthesis of the evidence - 
Publications - Public Health Scotland  
28 Alcohol (Minimum Pricing) (Scotland) Act 2012 - operation and effect 2018 to 2023: report - 
gov.scot (www.gov.scot)  
29 https://sarg-sheffield.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/sarg-scottish-mup-report-2023.pdf  

https://www.gov.scot/isbn/9781835219782
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
https://publichealthscotland.scot/publications/evaluating-the-impact-of-minimum-unit-pricing-for-alcohol-in-scotland-a-synthesis-of-the-evidence/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/alcohol-minimum-pricing-scotland-act-2012-report-operation-effect-minimum-pricing-provisions-2018-2023/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/alcohol-minimum-pricing-scotland-act-2012-report-operation-effect-minimum-pricing-provisions-2018-2023/
https://sarg-sheffield.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/sarg-scottish-mup-report-2023.pdf
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services have not been uniform, and their impacts have been felt differently across 
households. Results should therefore be considered in the context of increased 
uncertainty. 
 
While acknowledging the uncertainties, it is clear that the economic and social 
benefits from the reduction in health harms are significant. In terms of the potential 
impact from MUP, this is demonstrated in the results from the PHS evaluation 
estimating the benefits in monetary terms of the estimated reduction in mortality and 
hospitalisations brought about by MUP. While accepting the limitations set out in the 
BRIA, based on the evidence available following the introduction of MUP, it is 
challenging to foresee a situation in which the costs could outweigh these benefits 
which an increase in price to 65ppu which is likely to achieve, in particular the further 
increased in reductions in alcohol-related health harms. 
 
 
Scottish Government  
Directorate for Population Health 
February 2024 
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